Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, May 22, 2023, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)		Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)		David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)			Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)		Lynn Richmond (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)	
Kim Bradley (Town of  Salem)			Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)

Guests:  Jackie Dias (National Park Service), Cam Beard (East Haddam Land Trust)

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM.  Irving introduced Lynn Richmond, the Secretary of the Lyme Land Conservation Trust, to the group and she received a warm welcome.

Minutes:  Minutes of March 27, 2023 ERWSCC meeting were approved by consensus.

Community Grants:  No new community grant requests have been received.  Reference was made to recently approved grants; one for the Lyme Pollinator Pathway (Phase II), and a birds of prey program by A Place Called Hope, held at the East Haddam Historical Society.

Executive Committee:  A brief review of the expenses to date spreadsheet was led by Pat Young.  All is in good order.  Ed Natoli presented a request for ERWSCC to be a sponsor of the upcoming New England Partners in Amphibian and Reptile Conservation meeting; the group discussed sponsorship at the $250.00 level.  Young discussed the production of a unigrid map for the watershed.  The National Park Service has a standard template that is used and NPS will pay for graphic design and printing.  ERWSCC will provide the content, which includes a cost of $7000 for writing and $4200 for mapping.  

A study of beaver dams in the watershed is proposed by UConn graduate student Evan Zocco.  The study will include developing a methodology for identifying locations of beaver dams and determine their age class and the potential impacts to surrounding areas.  UConn has agreed to waive its standard 60% indirect cost rate, if funding support is provided by ERWSCC.  The work will incorporate LIDAR imagery, drone and aerial surveys and ground surveys.  No water quality testing is included in the study, but if the work advances to a Ph.D.-level study in the future, water quality would be included.  Kim Bradley suggested impacts should include an assessment on beaver dam impacts recreational trails.  They are looking to include study several sites in the Eightmile Watershed with a final deliverable to include beaver dam locations in the whole watershed.  This work is designed to establish a local baseline of beaver dams, as well as develop methods and protocols that can be used for broader assessments in the future.  Permission to fly a drone over private land will be obtained from landowners where dams are identified.  Funding, requested at $9599, will support a stipend for the graduate student, one assistant, travel and supplies.  Irving noted that beaver, had been locally extirpated following mass deforestation (long ago) in the region, are now returning in significant numbers, akin to second growth forest.

Natoli made a motion to approve all three projects (NEPARC sponsor, unigrid map costs, beaver study), which was seconded by Pete Govert.  The motion passed.

Young reviewed the recent interview process to hire a new ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator.  A number of good applications were received and interviews took place last week.  Three candidates were given strong consideration.  Abby Bernstein, a recent UConn graduate was selected, and will begin work as a contractor (owing to the timing of the contract agreement between ERWSCC and NPS, which will be ending at the end of September, 2023).  Her job will transition to a hired position, overseen by the ERWSCC fiduciary agent, the Lyme Land Conservation Trust, beginning this fall.  The position will pay $26.00/hour.

National Park Service/DEEP/TNC Updates: Eric Thomas discussed DEEP’s water monitoring staff efforts to plan their field season for 2023.  Data collected supports a combined state and national database, with several locations in the Eightmile River Watershed.  Cold water habitat mapping is a state priority.  Locally collected data is compared to the national data set, to see if local conditions are within the norm.  DEEP will be hiring a Volunteer Coordinator to work on its water monitoring program.  Bradley reported the DEEP has a new parks manager for Gillette Castle State Park (Ray Knoop); this position oversees multiple parks, including Devil’s Hopyard.  DEEP is also hiring the Assistant Director of State Parks position.  The State Greenways will have an awards ceremony on June 2, which will help kick off the state’s Trail Day weekend (June 3 - 4).

David Gumbart reported that The Nature Conservancy completed a project to create a new parking area at the Burnham Brook preserve (site of the ERWSCC office).  TNC recently hosted a school group from the Franklin Academy, which included students building bluebird boxes.  The office and barn at Burnham Brook will be painted in the next month.  With coordination and leadership from the East Haddam Land Trust, a new trail loop was developed at the preserve, which provides a great view from a ridgeline.

Liz Lacy reported the National Park Service will be hosting a speaker series; NPS River Conservation Fellow Jackie Dias will share Zoom information for these events.  On Wednesday, May 24, from 12:00 – 1:00, a talk will be about innovative community engagement techniques.  Federal budget ceiling discussions are a topic of interest.  Paperwork has been submitted for a modification of the existing ERWSCC cooperative agreement.

Partner Updates:  Bernie Gillis reported that the Town of East Haddam received a grant to help protect land in the Salmon River watershed.  Bradley reported a grant for trails conservation assistance was given to the East Haddam Historical Society for a trail that will incorporate land of the Historical Society, the Palmer-Warner house (owned by Connecticut Landmarks) and the Conservancy’s Chapman Pond preserve.  Govert reported the East Haddam Land Trust received a state open space grant for $321,000 for the 123-acre Honey Hill Farm.  This grant will cover 65% of the acquisition cost.

Natoli reported the Town of Salem has a new motocross site, the majority of which is in the Gardener Lake Watershed. Young has received some calls from the public about this site, but explains to callers that ERWSCC does not have enforcement powers.  Lack of access on state-owned land for motorized vehicle recreation can result in motocross taking place on private lands.  Lynn Richmond reported on the Lyme Land Conservation Trust’s recent hiring of Jim Arrigoni as its Environmental Director.  The new land trust office building should be complete and ready by the end of summer.  Irving stated that the land trust has no new land protection projects underway.  Thomas stated the DEEP open space matching grant program is again open for applications.  The deadline is October 2.  The Salem Land Trust received a grant for property on Latimer Brook (Niantic River watershed).  The DEEP Bureau of Outdoor Recreation has a public questionnaire it is seeking input on.  Lacy asked if recreation efforts take into account the Eightmile River as a resource, including the potential impacts to the river system.  Bradley says there is good communication with the Bureau of Outdoor Recreation, and that a new state trails plan will incorporate natural resources.

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:
-  Outreach & Education: met two weeks ago.  RiverFest is planned for October 14 this year. All ERWSCC committee members will be encouraged to bake cookies for the event.  A herpetology field walk with Dennis Quinn will take place on June 10, at Hartman Park, with sessions in the morning and afternoon.  Jim Arrigoni and Wendy Hill did a program in Lyme along the Eightmile River.  ERWSCC’s annual summer programs at Devil’s Hopyard are planned for July. 

-  Protection & Management:  a working group for Hamburg Cove aquatic invasive species is coordinating efforts with the local yacht club.  Water chestnut is the focus for the group, though hydrilla is also a concern (hydrilla is being assessed for management by state and federal groups).  A call for volunteers will be forthcoming.  To date, chestnut removal efforts have been done by hand.  Gillis noted that the Moodus Reservoir group has a harvester which could potentially be borrowed, if needed.

-  Science & Monitoring:  river loggers are out for the season.  The State DEEP conducted quality assurance on the units to ensure they are all functional.  Young suggested a committee to share and distribute data collected by ERWSCC would be helpful.

- Project Review:  Lacy and Young visited a rock quarry to help identfy rocks appropriate for channel work for the Falls Brook (and Macintosh) bridge replacement project.  ERWSCC will again have a summer intern from Three River Community College.  Don Gerber, of the Town of Lyme has offered to meet with ERWSCC staff and interns to discuss engineering and bridge replacement project procedures.  The Macintosh Road bridge replacement project has begun in the town of Lyme.  Mary Augustiny reported the East Haddam Fish & Game Club is doing some studies relative to a possible Inland Wetlands application for pond restoration work.  An 11-lot subdivision at Lake Hayward has been proposed as an open space subdivision on a 57-acre property.  Wetlands and vernal pool are present on the site, so East Haddam Inland Wetlands will ensure close review of the subdivision plans.  The owner of the property has a separate 40-acre parcel that may be also preserved.  Young reported she and Lacy has recently visited a property in Salem the Connecticut River Coastal Conservation District who are working on a NRCS funded project that will require submittal to the Army Corps of Engineers.  It requires a sign-off from NPS.

Old/New Business:  Govert reported the East Haddam Land Trust will help with parking for RiverFest.  Bradley can also work with partners to encourage assistance at RiverFest.

Adjournment:  there being no further business, Irving adjourned the meeting at 6:50 PM.


Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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